 SOS-CACEO Monthly Conference Call

Wednesday, February 25, 2015
10:00 a.m. to 10:30 a.m.
Agenda/Minutes
· Roll Call – 43 counties in attendance

· Legal Update
SOS received a pre-litigation letter for the ACLU informing them of their intent to file a lawsuit against the CA Department of Motor Vehicles for non-compliance with all aspects of NVRA.

SOS is working with the ACLU and the DMV to come to a resolution.

· Legislation Update
Secretary of State Alex Padilla re-introduced James Schwab as his Legislative Division Chief.
Friday, February 27, is the deadline for submitting legislative proposals.

SOS has not taking any action to support or oppose any legislation at this time.

SOS is watching a number of bills:

· AB44 (Mullin) Statewide Recounts – working on amendments.  This bill would require the Secretary of State to order an automatic manual recount of all votes cast for a statewide office, the office of President of the United States, or a state ballot measure if the difference in the number of votes received is less than or equal to 0.1%.  Mullen staff attended the CACEO Elctions Leg committee meeting in January and received a lot of input.  
· SB 163 (Hertzberg) Vote by Mail for all Statewide Primary, Special and General Elections – This bill would require the County elections Official to mail a VBM ballot to every registered voter.  Goal is to increase voter turnout.  Author indicated that current goal is to open up a conversation.  A suggestion was to replace the sample ballot with a real ballot to increase savings and turnout. 
· AB 400 (Alejo) Changeable Highway Signs – would allow posting of reminders to register to vote and reminders to vote as the election approaches. This was an idea put forth by the Secretary of State.  Legislation not required – but does not hurt to have it in code.
· AB 182 (Alejo) California Voting Rights Act – prohibit district based elections if it impairs protected class.  Presented as Senate Bill 1365 which was vetoed by the Governor.  Working with MALDEF to address Governor’s concerns.
· VoteCal Update 

VoteCal is currently in acceptance testing on the SOS side.  The project is on track and pilot counties will begin acceptance testing in April. 

VoteCal Project Team sent out two surveys, Communication Survey and Technical Survey.  To date, 44 counties had responded to the Communication Survey.

There will be a VoteCal webinar on March 12, 2015 at 10:00AM
· Questions and comments
Gail Pellerin (Santa Cruz) asked when the Secretary of State’s Office would release the Staff Contact List.  Advised it should be out soon.
SOS invited to present on increasing voter turnout at a hearing held by the joint Senate and Assembly Elections Committee held in Los Angeles the previous Friday.   There will be a follow-up Election’s Committee meeting held in Sacramento on either March 24 or 25th.  Jill Lavine or Secretary of State’s Office will try to get the agenda for the meeting from the Committee in advance.
Next Call:  The next call will be scheduled at 10:00 a.m. on Wednesday, March 18, 2015.
